
Minutes of the Third Meeting of the  
Lump Sum Grant Steering Committee 

held on 16 May 2001 
 
 
Present 
 
Mrs Carrie Lam 
Director of Social Welfare          (Chairperson) 
 
Mr Ng Shui-lai 
Director, Hong Kong Christian Service 
 
Dr Lam Ching-choi 
Medical Director, Haven of Hope Christian Service 
 
Mr Kwan Kin-shing 
Director, HK Student Aid Society 
 
Mr Timothy Chan 
Director, Richmond Fellowship of Hong Kong 
 
Mrs Grace Chan 
Director, Hong Kong Society for the Blind 
 
Mr Y.F. Hui 
Director, Hong Kong Council of Social Service 
 
Mrs Julie Lee 
Chairperson, Parents’ Association of Pre-school Handicapped Children 
 
Mr Yu Chi-ming 
Representative, Fight for Social Welfare Alliance 
 
Mr Ng Man-sui 
Representative, Fight for Social Welfare Alliance 
 
 



Mr Ng Yut-ming 
Representative, Fight for Social Welfare Alliance 
 
Mr Lee Wing-wai 
Assistant Director (Subventions), Social Welfare Department  
 
Mr Fu Tsun-hung 
Chief Social Work Officer, Social Welfare Department    (Secretary) 
 
 
Absent with apology 
 
Mrs Justina Leung 
Representative, Hong Kong Social Workers Association 
 
 
Confirmation of Minutes of Last meeting 
 

The minutes, which had incorporated comments from Mr 
Timothy Chan and Mrs Grace Chan, were confirmed without further 
amendments. 
 
 
 
Matters arising 
 
 
Service User Education 
 
2.     Members were informed that the Working Group on Best 
Practice had discussed the issue on service user education. The Working 
Group would further deliberate means to empower service users and 
enhance their understanding over the rights and obligations in the process 
of receiving services.  The Chairperson suggested the Working Group to 
involve more service users in the discussion. 
 



Empirical study on the impact of Lump Sum Grant (LSG) 
implementation 
 
3.     The Chairperson reported that SWD was actively examining the 
feasibility of inviting a tertiary institute to conduct such a research.  
Members would be informed of the development when there were 
concrete proposals.  Dr Lam opined that the research design should 
balance the views from the perspectives of both the management and the 
staff side. 
 
 
Programme Assistant (PA) and Care Assistant (CA) 
 
4.     Members were informed that SWD had issued letters to NGOs 
reminding them that SWD would not allow NGOs to replace existing 
subvented posts with PAs and CAs, which went against the policy 
objective of increasing employment and improving staffing situation in 
those service units.  The Alliance would be given a copy of the letter to 
let their members know the stance of SWD. 
 
5.     Mr Yu Chi-ming cited an example that a NGO required a CA to 
carry out the duties of a cook after the latter resigned from the post.  Mrs 
Grace Chan reminded that NGOs should be given the flexibility in staff 
deployment.  The Chairperson requested Mr Yu to give more details for 
investigation and SWD would not allow displacement of existing staff 
with PAs and CAs which were additional posts for the purposes of 
improving the service in the welfare sector and creating more jobs.  
However, Mr Ng Yut-ming commented that even if the Alliance could 
provide more information, the complaint might not be substantiated 
because NGOs would have a lot of flexibility in arguing the arrangement 
as internal deployment of human resources after taking into consideration 
the NGOs’ overall manpower situation. 
 
6.     Mrs Julie Lee was of the opinion that complaints sometimes 
were just because of misunderstanding.  She shared her observation that 
parents still had the hesitation to stand out and put forth a complaint in 
fear of leading to stressful relationship with the NGO where their children 
were receiving services.  In reality, some of these complaints might have 



been resolved if the misunderstanding was cleared at an early 
opportunity.  
     
7.    Mr Ng Man-sui echoed that he would expect SWD to contact the 
NGO for clarification even upon verbal referral.  Mr Lee Wing-wai 
pointed out that SWD was always ready to help enhancing 
communication between the staff and management side.  He cited an 
example that he had attempted to clear with an agency head concerning 
the arrangement of the training allowance upon receiving a verbal 
complaint redirected by Mr Yu Chi-ming.  The case reflected 
communication problem within the agency whereas the agency head 
might have misunderstanding over the training allowance arrangement.    
The meeting concluded that SWD would look into these cases upon 
verbal referral to assist clarification before the case developed into a 
formal complaint.  
 
(Post-meeting note : As informed by Mr NG Man-shui, the case of 
training allowance mentioned above had not yet been solved satisfactorily.  
DSW had directed that the issue should be taken up at the higher level.) 
 
Best Practice Modules 
 
8.     The Chairperson informed Members that after preparing the two 
Best Practice Modules, i.e. “Staff Administration” and “Procurement 
Procedures”, the Independent Commission Against Corruption (ICAC) 
further suggested to conduct a study in a few NGOs to see whether there 
was room for further improvement to prevent corruption.  Dr Lam 
opined that NGOs would welcome ICAC to examine their operation and 
give advice, and Mr Ng Man-sui suggested that NGOs should be 
encouraged to initiate their participation in the study.  The meeting thus 
suggested SWD to write to NGOs to let them know the details and invite 
them to participate in the study. 
 
 
Adjustment of LSG amount 
 
9.     Mr Fu Tsun-hung reported that staff of the Subventions Section 
were actively examining the requests for adjustment and the exercise 



would be completed by end of June 2001. The Chairperson would report 
to Members the overall situation in the next meeting.   
 
 
 
Liaison Officer System in SWD’s Subventions Section 
 
10.     Mr Hui Yin-fat reiterated his opinion that the term “Client 
Management Unit” would convey a negative message over the 
relationship between SWD and NGOs. The Chairperson informed 
Members that though the Department had not yet arrived at a final 
decision on the future positioning of the Help Centre (HC) after the 
Department’s re-organization, she would take note of Members’ concern 
and inform them the decision in due course. 
 
 
Enhancement of Corporate Governance 
 
11.     The Chairperson reported to Members the positive response, as 
reflected by the attendance, towards the Inaugural Seminar on Corporate 
Governance on 11 May 2001, which indicated that NGO Board Members 
were generally serious about the need to enhance corporate governance. 
Members in general agreed that the Seminar was well organised and the 
coverage was adequate for participants to have an overview of the issues 
related to corporate governance.  
     
12.     Members also gave suggestions for further improvement. Mr 
Hui Yin-fat reflected that some participants considered The Hong Kong 
Institute of Directors spending too much time in promoting their activities.  
Mr Ng Yut-ming felt that the speakers should focus more specifically on 
the operation of welfare agencies.  Mr Ng Shui-lai and Mrs Grace Chan, 
upon reflection from their staff, suggested that the use of workshops and 
case studies would help stimulate more in-depth discussion and facilitate 
more thorough understanding over the topics. 
 
13.     Mr Ng Man-sui agreed that it was a good start for Board 
members to place emphasis over the importance of corporate governance. 
In response to Mr NG’s enquiry, the Chairperson reported that out of the 



370 participants, over 70 % were Non-executive Board Members and the 
others were mostly agency heads and many of them were in a way  
Executive Members of the Boards.  The Seminar therefore had by and 
large attracted the intended audience. 
 
14.     Mr Timothy Chan raised his concern over the strategy in 
merging of small NGOs as suggested by two speakers during the Seminar.  
He said  that the Concern Group on Small NGOs intended to write to the 
two speakers to express their concerns.  The Chairperson assured 
Members that the Administration did not have any hidden agenda to 
achieve merging of small NGOs.  Indeed, the current arrangement to 
allocate new welfare service units provided ample room for participation 
of small NGOs.  She therefore felt that the small NGOs or their Concern 
Group need not over react to what were personal remarks of speakers 
made to stimulate discussion. 
 
15.     On this topic, Mr Peter Kwan and Dr Lam pointed out that the 
discussion on merging should be addressed with open mind and the final 
decision should rest on the NGO Boards themselves.  At the same time, 
the Boards had to consider all the implementation details, such as the 
legal arrangement, the staff transfer and the transition of the Funding and 
Service Agreement, if they considered merging as an area for further 
exploration.  Mr Hui Yin-fat agreed that as each small NGO had its own 
philosophy and mission, any move towards merging should be conducted 
in a very careful manner.  Mr Ng Shui-lai, however, opined that merging 
of small NGOs should not be a topic for deliberation in the Lump Sum 
Grant Steering Committee meeting unless in the context of considering 
merging as a measure to ensure financial sustainability  under LSG 
environment.  He stressed that small NGOs should be given full 
autonomy for planning their future. 
 
 
Complaints 
 
16.     Mr Fu Tsun-hung reported to Members that the Alliance had put 
forth a case for the Steering Committee to deal with.  The HC would 
provide secretarial support in making appointment, preparing papers for 
Members’ information and recording the recommendation of the 



Members after the hearing. Mr Ng Shui-lai expected the Steering 
Committee to consider factors such as the time frame for the hearing to 
avoid protracted hearing and suggested that there should not be change of 
membership during the hearing.  As requested by Mr Ng Yut-ming, the 
Chairperson would invite the NGO concerned to present their side of the 
case.  As it is the first case, the Steering Committee would further 
examine procedural improvement measures after its conclusion. 
 
17.     Mr Fu Tsun-hung reported to Members that Mr. Hui Yin-fat and 
Mr Timothy Chan were the Members on roster in May 2001, and he 
would make the arrangement after the meeting. 
 
(Post-meeting note: As Mr Hui Yin-fat would retire by end of May 2001, 
Dr Lam had kindly agreed to take up the case.  The hearing was 
conducted on 6 June 2001.) 

 
 

Enhanced Productivity Programme (EPP) 
 
18.     Mr Ng Man-sui enquired about the progress of EPP and the 
action SWD had taken so far.  The Chairperson informed Members that 
she had conducted a briefing to NGOs on the approach to EPP, and 
confirmed that there would be no across-the-board cut in 2001-02. 
Moreover, in the notification letter on 2001-02 subvention allocation 
issued in April, NGOs had been informed of the notional account of their 
EPP achievement, and NGOs had been invited to put forth EPP proposals 
by 15 June 2001.  If there were sufficient savings achieved through 
those rationalization proposals, there would be no across-the-board cut 
also in 2002-03. 
 
 
 
Draft Guidelines on Corporate Governance 
(LSGSC Paper 7/2001) 
 
19.     The draft guidelines on corporate governance had been sent to 
Members for consideration before the meeting. The Chairperson stressed 
that the guidelines were intended to promulgate best practice and as a 



reference to promote good corporate governance among NGOs. 
 
20.     Mrs Justina Leung, though being absent, had sent in her 
comments.  She considered the draft guidelines well written and covered 
a comprehensive list of contents.  She suggested the Steering Committee 
to consider circulating this draft to NGOs and invite their feedback and 
comments.  She was of the opinion that such a consultation process 
would facilitate a thorough discussion and deliberation at the agency level 
prior to finalization of the guidelines; and the involvement of the NGO 
Board Members in the process would help create a sense of ownership 
among NGO boards. 
 
21.     Mr Hui Yin-fat said that the Committee on Agency Finance and 
Administration (CAFA) of the Hong Kong Council of Social Service had 
examined the draft guidelines and considered it a comprehensive 
document.  He however commented that the guidelines had drawn quite 
extensively from Canadian experience and had to be adapted to suit the 
Hong Kong context.  He further suggested that the draft guideline 
should first be discussed by the Working Group on Corporate 
Governance .  
 
 
22  Mr Hui Yin-fat further pointed out that the guidelines should be a 
reference instead of a book for compliance.  Mr Timothy Chan shared 
his observation that whenever a guideline was issued, the NGO 
management would treat it as a requirement unless with sufficient 
assurance that it was for reference only.  He wished SWD to state clearly 
the purpose of this guideline in the Preface. 
 
23    Mr Ng Shui-lai considered Appendix 4 to be very useful.  In 
addition, he suggested further elaboration on the division of labour 
between the Board and the management, as well as on the internal audit 
requirements/procedures. 
 
24    Dr Lam in general considered the document well written. 
However, he pointed out that many NGOs in Hong Kong were delivering 
community services other than those relating to social welfare. There 
were always the situations that Committees on social welfare were set up 



under the NGO Boards, or the chief executive of an agency would be 
responsible for both welfare services and other services. The 
accountability issue between the Boards and such Committees should be 
further elaborated.  
 
25    Ng Man-sui would like the guidelines to address the procedures 
for recruiting Board Members and also the pros and cons of involving 
staff and services users in the NGO Board. 
 
26    In response to Members’ views, the Chairperson agreed that the 
draft guidelines would be issued to NGOs for comments.  The Working 
Group on Corporate Governance would discuss the comments and 
consolidate recommendations for the Steering Committee to consider 
before finalizing the guidelines. 
 
(Post-meeting Note: The draft guidelines were sent to NGOs for 
comments on 24 May 2001) 

 
 
 

Framework for Business Improvement Projects 
(LSGSC Paper 8/2001) 
 
27    Mrs Justina Leung sent in her comments that the proposed list of 
areas for study on re-engineering should serve as a reference but not an 
exclusive list.  Agencies should be encouraged to identify other areas, 
which they consider necessary and essential.  Mr Timothy Chan also 
shared the same view that areas in Annex I should allow more flexibility 
to encourage more ideas initiated by NGOs. 
 
28    Members in general considered the idea of funding only one 
project if several NGOs were applying for projects of similar nature 
inappropriate.  They were of the opinion that even if two NGOs faced 
the same challenge, they would respond differently. Similarly, the 
recommendation for an agency might not be applicable to the others even 
when they faced the same problem.  Mr Peter Kwan further pointed out 
that it was more appropriate for individual NGO to put forth their 
proposals because NGOs would like to have some degree of privacy 
when they worked their business re-engineering plan.  Mr Ng Shui-lai 



suggested that flexibility should be maintained because even though the 
recommendation might be similar, the implementation strategy for 
different NGOs might be different. 
 
29    Mr Timothy Chan expressed that 20% of the project cost might 
mean a large sum for small NGOs and would discourage small NGOs 
from seeking support from the scheme.  Mr Ng Shui-lai suggested SWD 
not to set a strict condition of requiring NGOs to bear 20% of the project 
cost.  Instead, negotiation should be allowed in the process depending 
on the financial situation of the NGO.  Mrs Grace Chan also pointed out 
that it would be more appropriate for NGOs to individually put forth the 
amount of contribution in their proposals. 
 
30    The suggestion of requiring participating NGOs to document and 
share their experiences was supported by Members in general. Mr 
Timothy Chan however reminded the Department to consider the detailed 
arrangements, which should take into consideration that some NGOs 
might not wish to share with others their internal management issues.  
     
31  Mrs Grace Chan agreed with the suggestion in the paper that 
NGOs already on LSG should be accorded a higher priority than those 
not on LSG.  Mr Peter Kwan agreed with her but suggested that NGOs 
not on LSG should be allowed to apply for the scheme but be given a 
relatively lower priority than those on LSG.  Mr Peter Kwan also raised 
his concern over the possibility that an NGO might fail to materialize the 
implementation plan after the consultancy study.  Hence, he suggested 
SWD to examine the precautionary/follow up measures for such a 
situation. 
 
32    Mr Hui Yin-fat conveyed the comment from the CAFA that SWD 
should not create too many hurdles in the application process, and they 
were of the opinion that NGOs should be encouraged to have a project of 
their own even if the areas of concern were similar.  He pointed out that 
due to their unique characteristics, different NGOs might need different 
degrees of assistance in the implementation process even though the 
analysis and recommendations were similar. 
 
33    Having noted Members’ views, the Chairperson responded that 



she would include in the Lotteries Fund Estimates the Business 
Improvement Projects as a theme for calling on the Fund’s support in the 
coming years, and a reasonable amount of funding would be reserved for 
the purpose.  She shared Members’ views that the scope of the projects 
should be wide enough to cover the concern of most NGOs.  She 
however would like to maintain the arrangement to support a single 
project for similar requests as a rider.  She also pointed out that there 
would be common issues for which a centralized project would be 
sufficient for the purpose, and she cited the examples of a remuneration 
package for staff in the welfare sector and the Block Insurance Scheme 
for the sector.  For the contribution requirement, she was prepared to 
accept Members’ view of not mandating for a 20% contribution from 
NGOs.  She concluded that the meeting generally agreed that priority 
should be set in the following descending order, i.e. NGOs on LSG above 
benchmark, NGOs on LSG below benchmark and then NGOs not yet on 
LSG.  When project proposals were received, the Chairperson would 
involve the LSG Steering Committee to vet the proposal and to 
recommend the level of support.  Towards Mr Peter Kwan’s concern 
over the implementation requirements, she pointed out that it might not 
be possible to require the NGOs to implement 100% of the 
recommendations and she considered it the NGO Boards’ responsibility 
in steering the progress of the project. The suggestion for a joint study 
was an example for NGOs’ reference only and she had no intention to 
require NGOs to conduct the joint study on any particular project. 
 
34    Responding to the Chairperson’s remark, Dr Lam pointed out that 
it might not be practicable for NGOs to conduct joint projects.  However, 
if NGOs grouped together or chose to use the same team for the study, 
they might be able to bargain for a lower cost.  Mr Timothy Chan 
suggested SWD to consider matching small NGOs in such groupings. 
 
35    Regarding the support level, Dr Lam suggested SWD to take into 
consideration the benchmark provision.  As an illustration, he suggested 
that NGOs with a higher percentage above Benchmark might be required 
to contribute at a lower rate.  For NGOs below the benchmark, they 
might be expected to contribute a higher percentage through utilization of 
the reserve fund. 
 



36    Mrs Grace Chan however reiterated that the vetting procedure 
should be as lenient as possible and she opined that joint projects would 
make the procurement procedure more complicated. 
 
37   Regarding the procurement procedures for consultancy service, the 
Chairperson advised that the requirement of the Lotteries Fund should be 
followed.  The HC would check with the Management Services Agency 
and also the Finance Bureau to see whether a list of consultancy firms 
and brief description of their expertise could be provided for NGOs as 
reference in the procurement process. 
 
 
Energy Efficiency Projects 
(LSGFSC Paper 9/2001) 
 
38    The Chairperson presented the proposal to Members which was 
an illustration of the Department’s approach to help NGOs improve 
productivity, regardless of whether they were under LSG.  Members all 
agreed that such assistance would be of value to NGOs in achieving long 
term savings. Mr Fu Tsun-hung would liaise with NGOs concerned and 
the Electrical & Mechanical Services Department, aiming at starting the 
pilot project by end of May 2001. 
 
 
 
Breakdown of LSG for 2001-02 
(LSGSC Paper 10/2001) 
 
39    Members in general agreed with the spirit that NGOs should be 
encouraged to be independent in the financial management issues. They 
also agreed that SWD would issue the LSG amount by units with 
breakdown of cost elements only in the first year when the NGOs joined 
LSG.  In subsequent years, the LSG amount would be provided in a 
lump sum on agency basis with the provident fund for Existing Staff and 
6.8% PF posts separated for the purpose of ring-fencing the provident 
fund portion. 
 
40   Mrs Grace Chan pointed out that NGOs should be well informed of 



the adjustment factor though the rolling over approach was adopted. Mr 
Ng Yut-ming echoed that, from staff point of view, they would like to 
know the adjustment factors, and he suggested the Department to 
consider putting the allocations on the SWD Homepage.  The 
Chairperson agreed to put on the SWD Homepage the notification letter 
on subvention allocation and also the allocation for individual NGOs to 
enhance transparency 
 
 
Any Other Business 
 
41    Mr Yu Chi-ming cited some recent complaints about staff 
transfers which could be attempts of NGOs trying to get rid of more 
highly paid experienced staff in order to save money.  He quoted an 
example of  an experienced staff of a NGO posted to an office in Yuen 
Long, resulting in the staff’s resignation. Mrs Grace Chan responded that 
from the management point of view, regular transfers of staff was a good 
practice for staff development but she maintained that such transfer 
should not affect the employment condition. Mr Peter Kwan recognised 
the operational need for posting staff in remote areas.  He cited the case 
of the residential home of his agency in Lantau Island where the staff had 
to travel long distance to work and some rotational posting amongst staff 
would be fairer.  Mr NG Shui-lai also pointed out that the Steering 
Committee could not judge the motivation of such acts without more 
concrete data for analysis.  He thus would like the FSWA to collect more 
objective and quantitative data for discussion, such as the number and 
composition of staff as well as the number of NGOs involved in this kind 
of complaint. 
                             
42    Mr Ng Yut-ming cited an example that a NGO attempted to 
change the employment condition, such as the leave arrangement, 
incremental creep and entry point, when renewing the terms for contract 
staff.  However, having confirmed that those staff, albeit on contract, 
were Existing Staff in the 1.4.2000 snapshot, the Social Workers General 
Union intervened into the case and the NGO subsequently agreed to 
renew the contract on the previous terms. 
 
43    Mr Ng Man-sui enquired about the provident fund arrangement 



for the 6.8% PF posts, and enquired whether SWD would claw back the 
surplus in that PF account.  The Chairperson confirmed that there would 
be neither claw back nor a cap for the reserve in that 6.8% PF account. 
The Department would not encourage NGOs to keep unspent funds in the 
reserve indefinitely without considering better retirement protection 
schemes for staff. NGOs were expected to use the reserve to work out a 
PF scheme that could serve the purpose of rewarding and retaining staff 
with good performance. 
 
44    Mr Ng Man-sui also reflected that the Alliance had received 
feedback that some NGOs instructed management staff not to give 
favourable comments in staff appraisal. They speculated that the 
management was making preparation to dismiss staff for reason of under 
performance.  Members in general considered that the issue, if 
confirmed as fact, reflected mistrust between management and front line 
staff. The Chairperson reiterated the importance of good communication 
and a sound staff management system in building up a performing team 
in NGO. She would direct the HC to organize “Workshop in Staff 
Management” to provide a forum for NGOs to examine and exchange 
ideas of good management. 
 
 
Date of Next Meeting 
 
45    The meeting was adjourned at 12:30 pm and the Members would 
be informed of the date for next meeting in due course. 
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